MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
July 11, 2016
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall,     on Monday, July 11, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow



Councilmember Michael Glickert                                           





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Also in attendance was City Manager, Lehman Walker. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Hearing no requests to amend the agenda, voice vote to approve the agenda as presented carried 
unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. June 27, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
2. June 27, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Dorothy Merritt to be sworn in to the Senior Commission in the City Clerk's office.
2. Wayne Flesch was sworn in to the Senior Commission.
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Elsie Glickert, 6712 Etzel, University City, MO

Ms. Glickert made the following suggestions for consideration:

· That the vacant lots along the northeast section of Kingsland and Sutter that are currently being maintained by the City be sold to the adjacent property owners for a nominal fee.  This would put the properties back on the tax rolls, eliminate the City's cost of maintaining the lots and improve the neighborhood.
· The City establish aggressive collection measures to recapture delinquent trash fees, which may include an increase for residents that are habitually late or refuse to pay. 
Patricia McQueen, 1132 George Street, University City, MO  

Ms. McQueen provided Council with a copy of her table regarding Study Sessions related to the budget at the last meeting.  She stated that according to Sections 33 through 35 of the Charter, a tie vote means that the budget was adopted without the inclusion of the amendments.  Ms. McQueen suggested that the proposed budget book in the future include specific dates that study sessions will be held and the process defining how amendments should be submitted, reviewed and included. 
Beth Norton, 734 Trinity, University City, MO

Ms. Norton noted the difference with entering the police station for a few minutes versus hours and ways this can be managed.  She mentioned City is not trying to bust the fire fighter’s union as no fire fighters have lost their jobs.  She also spoke of the constant cruelty spoken against Councilmembers except for Carr and Crow, by their supporters.
Julia Li, 7200 Shaftesbury, University City, MO 
Ms. Li stated that Create Space is not about any one person, it is about many that are working to pursue their entrepreneurial dreams.  Partners include the World Trade Center, professional volunteers from the Regional Arts Commission, Polsinelli, RubinBrown, Regions Bank, and Slate, who believe in economic development for the creative class.  Presently, the Cities of Austin and Miami are looking at Create Space Generator as a model for economic development to help makers understand the fabric of business.  
     To date, all of the architectural drawings have been completed and 40 percent of the building design for both Make Space and Kitchen Space are complete.  There is a list of food trucks that are looking for a commercial kitchen and the finished project is scheduled to open in November.  Ms. Li stated that to stop this project midway would not only defund the average American's ability to take their idea and make it a sustainable structure, it would abate the City's potential to strengthen its industrial corridor, and leave another vacant building on Olive.  She encouraged Council to think about the difference it could make to have young, creative energy from all over St. Louis here in U City.
Mr. Walker stated that prior to the City's Manager's Report Councilmember Smotherson has some questions for the City Attorney, Katie Forster, who was present.
Councilmember Smotherson stated that after his review of the Charter and Council Rules, he is having trouble understanding the process that took place at the last Council Meeting on June 27th.  Rule 33 states that the budget is to be submitted by May 1st, and makes no mention of revisions being made by the City Manager.  Council was presented with a Revised Budget dated June 13th.  So his first question is whether the June 13th budget voted on at the last meeting was a valid submission?  Ms. Forster stated that her understanding is that on June 27th the budget was not approved by Council.  Therefore, since no action was taken, Section 35 of the Charter states that the budget as submitted shall be deemed to have been finally adopted.  Her belief is that the language "As submitted," is somewhat ambiguous; there is no expressed language in Section 35 which states that the budget as presented with amendments or revisions is deemed adopted.  As such, her interpretation of "As submitted," in this instance is that the budget submitted to Council on February 22nd; which is the same budget submitted May 23rd during the Public Hearing, is what is deemed to have been adopted at the June 27th meeting.     
     With respect to making revisions, there is language in the Charter that allows the City Manager to review and revise financial information he has received, and in his expressed powers in Section 110.060 of the Code, he has the authority to keep Council advised of the financial condition and future needs of the City and make such recommendations as he deems desirable.  She stated that the amendment regarding the modular units represented a situation that was unforeseeable by the City Manager or department heads and resulted in an obvious need to amend the Proposed Budget after May 23rd.  Councilmember Smotherson asked if Section 110.060 gives the City Manager fiscal authority in general terms or specifically related to the budget.  Ms. Forster stated that while it is in general terms, it also applies to the budget.  She reiterate that based on her interpretation of, "As submitted," and since there is no law in this area that states how it should be done, none of the amendments are included in the budget that was adopted.  City Council has the authority to issue resolutions to incorporate any of the proposed budget amendments.  Ms. Forster stated that University City is only one of two other Charter cities that has this type of language.  Councilmember Smotherson stated that the reason he had asked that the fire truck be placed on tonight's agenda is because his desire is to move forward, and he wanted to make sure that he had a clear understanding about what budget Council should be addressing when doing so.
     Councilmember Smotherson stated that he had sent out an email addressing a stream of comments by Council, and what was most confusing was the Mayor's comment that two members of Council did not have private meetings with Mr. Walker about the budget prior to June 27th.  So his second question is whether there is any language contained in Rules 33 through 35 that requires Council to conduct private meetings with Mr. Walker?  Ms. Forster stated that the rules neither require nor prohibit such meetings.  However, if the majority of Council has a different interpretation of the language they have the authority to make the final decision.  

     Councilmember Smotherson thanked Ms. Forster for both clarifications.  He stated that the kind of meeting he was looking to have was a Study Session with Council, as well as the public, to learn what each ward wanted to see achieved from the budget.  That did not happen, and his hope is that the actions that took place on June 27th never happen again.    
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

J. CONSENT AGENDA

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Replacement of the Fire Department’s ladder truck #2615 with a lease to own agreement.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Councilmember Carr stated her assumption is that once the lease is over, this fire truck will be several years old, which could result in the need for continuous leasing.  Her question was whether the City will be spending more money by leasing, than it might by purchasing and financing a new truck?  Fire Chief, Adam Long, stated that this is a lease-purchase where the City can spread the payments out over seven years and at the end of the lease the truck will belong to the City.  Councilmember Carr asked what the life expectancy of a fire truck is.  Chief Long stated that typically trucks last between fifteen to twenty years.  He noted that University City's equipment does not suffer a lot of abuse, so it may last even longer.

     Councilmember Carr asked if a lease-purchase was the most economical way to acquire this equipment.  Mr. Walker stated that it is staff's belief that it is.  
Councilmember Glickert asked Chief Long if the Quint model was used extensively in the City of St. Louis, and if so, if he would give a brief background of his personal experience with this equipment?  Chief Long stated that the Quint model is extensively used by the City of St. Louis and that after St. Louis adopted this concept a number of cities around the country adopted it as well.  The Quint model is very versatile and eliminates the need to purchase individual pumpers and ladders, because it is a combination of both.  Councilmember Glickert asked where the trucks were made.  Chief Long stated that they are made in the United States.  

Councilmember Crow questioned whether the truck that is being replaced was of a lesser quality than the Quint truck?  Chief Long stated that quality of the Quint was better.  Councilmember Crow asked Chief Long if he had any information related to the typical cost of repairing this vehicle.  Chief Long stated that repairs are always difficult to estimate, but Sutphen is a very reputable company that has been around for 125 years with great success.

Mayor Welsch asked that the motion be amended to state that Council approves all of the changes to the Proposed Budget detailed by the City Manager in his budget amendments, including the lease/purchase of the fire truck...  She provided Council with a copy of the details of her motion on the adjustments to revenue, expenditures and all recommendations presented by the EDRST Board.  Mayor Welsch requested that this be a clean vote with no amendments, since every item contained therein had been voted on at the June 27th meeting.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Mayor Welsch stated that her belief is that Mr. Walker tried to do well by informing the City and presenting a Proposed Budget in February,   especially when she recalls that when she started on Council in 2002, members would get the Proposed Budget after May 1st, and neither Councilmembers nor the public had any real chance to study it prior to a vote that was taken five weeks later.  So she was quite distressed when three member of this Council decided not to accept any amendments to the budget, many of which covered unforeseen costs that occurred after February.  Therefore, she would like the record to reflect that she supports the amendments Mr. Walker provided in the Proposed Budget, and does not support the efforts to reduce funding to U City in Bloom, Create Space, and businesses supported by the Chamber of Commerce, and wants to allocate more funds for our pension plan.
Point of Order:  Councilmember Carr noted that this amendment was not properly noticed and does not fall within the category of an emergency situation.  
Mayor Welsch stated that under Robert's Rules a Motion to Amend does not require notice.  Councilmember Carr asked Mayor Welsch if she was representing that this was an amendment to the recommendation to replace the fire truck.  Mayor Welsch stated that her Motion to Amend encompassed funding for the fire truck.  
     Councilmember Carr asked the Mayor if she would issue a ruling on her Point of Order.  Mayor Welsch stated that she did not agree with Councilmember Carr's point of view.  Councilmember Carr asked for an appeal of the Chair's decision.  
Mayor Welsch asked the Clerk to poll the Council.  She further explained that an affirmative vote to appeal her decision would result in no consideration being given to the massive amounts of funding needed to improve the community. 
Councilmember Carr stated that although the Mayor has every right to bring these issues forward, it must be noticed publically, therefore making it a clear violation of the Sunshine Law. 

Councilmember Crow stated that in the Study Session preceding this meeting the Mayor asked if there were any changes or additions to the agenda and the only response came from Councilmember Smotherson.  This amendment consists of four pages that were available prior to this meeting, the Mayor elected to shanghai this on Council and then say that any member who was not in support of this budget was un-American. 
Mayor Welsch stated that first, she has never called anyone un-American and second, she has never seen notice given for any of the amendments that have come before Council at these meetings.  She stated that her amendment represents information that Councilmembers have had in their possession since June, and was talked about for four and a half hours at the June 27th Council Meeting.  
Councilmember Glickert stated that although he is reminded of Councilmember Smotherson's comments regarding the need to move forward, he is somewhat ham-strung with respect to this discussion.  Therefore, he would ask if Council could get a ruling on this process from the City Attorney.
Mr. Walker stated that he did not want to place the City Attorney in the position of making a decision on an issue that Council should make on its own.  

Councilmember Smotherson stated that the problem he has with these amendments tonight, is the same problem he had at the last meeting; they indicate a budget deficit which he does not believe to be factual.  With respect to Create Space, the one thing he wants them to understand is that in spite of the fact that the adopted budget does not include funding for their organization, it does not preclude Council from amending the budget to request that EDRST's recommendation be given further consideration.  
Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker if he would provide an explanation regarding the deficit budget.  Mr. Walker stated that although the Proposed Budget did start out with a surplus the costs associated with the one-time spending for the temporary police facility is going to put the City's budget in a deficit situation.  
Councilmember Carr reiterated her concerns regarding the amendment and stated that when she looked at the $250,000 that was going out to Create Space and compared it to the $300,000 allocated for streets and the fact that Council had voted repeatedly against taking money from the surplus to add to streets, she could not support the amendments presented by Mr. Walker.  Councilmember Carr stated that although she does not think this amendment should be voted on tonight, she would encourage the Mayor to put it on the agenda at the next meeting. 
Mayor Welsch stated that Councilmember Carr not only went through every one of these items in the amendment, but offered thirteen additional amendments that she had drafted.  The Mayor noted that she can be heard on tape saying, "I wish you would have shared these with us first," she did not ask that they be called out of order because legally, motions to amend do not have to be shared with Council beforehand and do not have to be posted.  Mayor Welsch admitted that she had failed to inform Council of her intentions, due to a hectic schedule. 
Councilmember Jennings stated that Council had discussed all of these amendments during the Study Session, so based on his assessment it is legal to present it in this manner and a vote should be taken.   

Councilmember Carr cautioned Council that Rule 24 would come into play if this motion failed.
Councilmember Glickert stated that what he is getting a sense of here is that although some members feel they have been blindsided, they are not against the amendment and are amenable to it being brought back in two weeks.  He stated that there is too much riding on this amendment and he wants to see it passed.  So if that can be accomplished in two weeks, then that's how it should be handled.   

Mayor Welsch stated that she had received a call from a member of U City in Bloom questioning whether they were supposed to just let plants die along Olive and Delmar, because the funds provided in this amendment provides for water.  She would be willing to acquiesce if her colleagues would agree to expand the July 25th meeting into a regularly scheduled meeting, a meeting not just to interview candidates for the open Council seat, rather than waiting until August.  There was consensus the July 25th meeting would be a regular meeting of the City Council.
Councilmember Glickert made a motion that the amendment be postponed until the next regularly scheduled Council meeting on July 25th.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr.
Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion to postpone carried unanimously.

Mayor Welsch asked the City Clerk to place this item on the July 25th agenda, and informed members of the public that the date of this meeting would not be found on the City's calendar because normally Council does not schedule a second meeting in July.  

Councilmember Jennings questioned whether Council would be asked to vote on this as one amendment or each individual line item?  Mayor Welsch stated that she had presented it as one Item. The voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion to replace the fire truck carried unanimously.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. BILL 9286 – An ordinance amending schedule VI, Table VII-A Stop Intersections, Chapter 300 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill Number 9286 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Citizen Comments

Elsie Glickert, 6712 Etzel, University City, MO

Ms. Glickert stated that this is a stop sign being proposed at Westgate and Enright based on a request from Washington University associated with their impending construction.  She stated that this is a very short block in a densely populated neighborhood and in the eighty-eight years she's been in this neighborhood all of the families who lived there have never had any difficulty crossing the street, in addition to the fact that it would cause traffic to back up on Delmar.  So if Wash U's students don't have enough patience to turn left off of Enright into Westgate then perhaps.   

Council Comments

Councilmember Glickert stated that there is no need for three stop signs in this area.  Councilmember Glickert made a motion that this item be postponed to certain date, with the intent of revisiting it once construction starts.  His motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Councilmember Carr stated that since it looks like the stop sign was approved by the Traffic Commission and if it is going to be postponed, she would like someone from the Commission to explain why they thought it was a good idea.
Councilmember Jennings stated that a member of the Traffic Commission had indicated to him that there has been seven accidents in this area within the last three years, and that concerned him.  He agreed that this item should be postponed in order to gain additional information.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she would have to disagree with Ms. Glickert because she perceives this as a troublesome area that she tries to avoid, largely due to the vegetation and the way Enright curves coming into Westgate.  Seven accidents in three years is a lot and now that the bikeway crosses Westgate, she does not believe this is only being proposed for Washington University.  She stated that while she would acknowledge that there were more people who lived in this area than in the past, she does not believe there were as many cars and bikes as there are now.  One of the existing stop signs is for the driveway coming out of the apartment building.  So she is fine with postponing this issue, but when it comes back to Council she will vote in favor of erecting the signs.  

Councilmember Carr stated that in reading the Commission's minutes she found nothing to indicate that they had not conducted serious deliberations prior to reaching their unanimous decision. 
Mayor Welsch asked Councilmember Glickert if there was a date certain attached to his request to postpone.  Councilmember Glickert stated that he was requesting that the sign be installed temporarily, removed after construction is completed, and then reviewed by Council to determine whether it should be installed permanently.  Mayor Welsch stated she had not understood that to be the gist of his motion, and would like to inquire as to whether Councilmember Crow had a clear understanding of the motion when he expressed a desire to second it?
The City Clerk advised Council that Councilmember Glickert's most recent explanation represented a major change to the motion.  

Councilmember Crow acknowledged that this amendment was totally different from what he had seconded.  However, since he does believe that Council owes the Traffic Commission a degree of respect, he would amend Councilmember Glickert's motion and ask that this Bill be postponed until July 25th.  Councilmember Glickert withdrew his motion and presented a second to the amended motion.

Voice vote on Councilmember Crow's amended motion to postpone until July 25th, carried unanimously.      

2. BILL 9287 – An ordinance amending Chapter 8.12 of the University City Municipal Code relating to solid waste management and disposal, by establishing and imposing fees for solid waste collection services, effective September 1, 2016.  Bill No. 9297 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr stated that at some point the City generated an additional expense associated with the outsourcing of mulch that she is unable to find listed in the expenditures.  Sinan Alapasian, Director of Public Works and Parks, stated that the expense of $145,000 for the removal of the City's leaves is listed in the cost calculations under leaf collection as contracted services. 

     Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker for an explanation of what had contributed to the shortfall in the solid waste fund?  Tina Charumilind, Director of Finance, stated that expenditures, equipment and the low fee assessment have resulted in a deficit for the solid waste fund and even in previous years.  Fees have not been increased since 2007, and when you compare them to private companies and other municipalities the City's rate is really low.  The deficit does not, however, include delinquent fees, which the City has aggressively tried to collect over the past three years by working with a collection agency and implementing a payment plan.  Councilmember Carr questioned whether the City was still carrying this million- dollar deficit associated with uncollected fees?  Ms. Charumilind stated that although the total amount of delinquent fees have been reduced from one million dollars, anytime the City buys new equipment funds are taken out of the Enterprise Fund which was established in 2008.

     Councilmember Carr asked if the capital and employee expenditures were listed under operations.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they were.  Councilmember Carr asked Ms. Charumilind if she could provide her with an explanation of the $130,000 expenditure under capital improvements.  Ms. Charumilind stated that it represented small expenditures for items with less than a one-year life expectancy.  Councilmember Carr asked for an example of this type of an expenditure.  Ms. Charumilind stated that she did not have a specific example with her tonight, but could provide it to her.  Ms. Charumilind stated that the Enterprise Fund is divided into three parts - administration, operations and leaf collections.  In the past, the City utilized employees from the Street Department to handle the collection for some of the leaves, today that function is being outsourced.  Councilmember Carr asked if these contractual contracts were contributing to the debt.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they were.
Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Charumilind whether the fees charged had ever covered all of the costs related to the Solid Waste Fund.  Ms. Charumilind stated that since she has been employed here the expenditures have always exceeded the revenue.  Mayor Welsch asked if the 12 percent proposed increase is approved, would there continue to be a deficit?  Ms. Charumilind stated it would provide an opportunity to finally balance the budget for the Enterprise Fund.  
Councilmember Carr stated that at the last meeting she suggested that the fee be increased to 14 percent, because next to police and fire she believed Solid Waste is probably the area of service where citizens have the most interaction with the City.  She also is of the opinion that since this is such a large and relatively complex entity it deserves to have its own manager; which she believes her proposal would have addressed as well.  She agreed that such an increase would impact residents, specifically those on a fixed income.  When she coupled this with the reality that contractual contracts are contributing to this debt, she would also have to agree with Ms. Glickert, the City is balancing this deficit on the residents who pay these fees.  If this fund has been running at a deficit for a long time, and yet, no one has addressed the scales of economy, particularly related to the cost of outsourcing, she believed that before any increase is proposed there is a need to take a look at the process that is being employed.  
     Councilmember Carr made a motion to postpone this Bill for a definite time, to allow Council an opportunity to consider the impact an increase would have on the community and explore alternative ways to operate the fund more effectively.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Councilmember Carr stated that after review, if Council still believes the City cannot get by without an increase, she would suggest that a smaller fee be considered.   

Mayor Welsch asked Councilmember Carr if she has designated a specific timeline for the postponement.  Councilmember Carr stated that although she is not sure what date should be attached, but for convenience sake she would ask for a month.  

Councilmember Smotherson stated that although he does not have a problem with the increase, he would agree with Councilmember Carr in the sense that there should be some accountability associated with making this request.  Therefore, he would like Mr. Walker to provide Council with information related to how the collection process is being implemented by staff.

Mr. Walker stated that he would provide Council with a separate packet of material addressing this process.

Mayor Welsch stated that while she would agree that there is more to do, she would like to assure her colleagues that the City has been doing a lot over the past six years to collect delinquent fees.  Ms. Charumilind just alluded to the fact that the amount outstanding has been significantly reduced.  
Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to postpone until the first Council meeting in August carried by a majority with a Nay vote from Mayor Welsch. 
3. BILL 9288 – An ordinance fixing the compensation to be paid to City Officials and employees as enumerated herein from and after its passage, and repealing Ordinance No. 7004.  Bill Number 9288 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Crow stated that he is very comfortable with giving employees a 2-percent cost of living adjustment, but is concerned that as a matter of policy, the job reclassifications and eliminations listed at the bottom of this Ordinance might overpower the COLA and cause unfavorable results.  Councilmember Crow amended the motion and suggested that Council delete all of the classification/titles listed to be eliminated, replaced, renamed, added or reclassified in the ordinance and deal only with the cost of living adjustment.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Voice vote on Councilmember Crow's amended motion carried by a majority, with a nay vote by Mayor Welsch.  

Councilmember Carr stated that if the amendment represented a significant change, then she would suggest that the Ordinance be back-dated to July 1st to make certain that no employee lost out on receiving their cost of living adjustment.  
Mr. Walker stated that based on his understanding that what Council has done is approved the 2-percent cost of living increase and reserved judgment with respect to the proposed classification and position deletions, he does not believe the amendment would represent a considerable change. 

Mayor Welsch stated that that was also her understanding of the amendment.

Roll Call Vote:

AYES:  Councilmembers Crow, Glickert, Smotherson, Jennings, Carr and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:  None.

M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS


    Introduced by Councilmember Carr
1. Resolution 2016 – 13   Requested by Councilmembers Carr and Crow

A resolution to hire an architectural and/or design and build firm to serve as independent consultant to review the March 14, 2016 Chiodini Architects report, Facility Analysis Report with regard to the accuracy of solutions proposed and the associated costs of the alternatives presented.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Councilmember Carr stated that at the last meeting Council voted to postpone a decision on the bond council and financial advisor for general obligations bonds for the new police station, pending the engagement of an independent consultant to review the Chiodini Report and determine whether their proposed solutions were reasonable.  She stated that several days later she contacted the City Manager to determine what progress had been made, wherein Mr. Walker informed her that Council had not provided a scope of work, and that several members of Council had indicated that they did not want the assistance of staff.  Councilmember Carr explained that her statement regarding no assistance from staff was specifically related to the selection of a consultant and not the RFQ.  Thereafter, she drafted this resolution in an effort to move the process forward.  
Scope of the Resolution:  
(1).  The City will provide funding up to $40,000 to hire an architectural and/or design-build firm to serve as an independent consultant to review the March 14, 2016, Chiodini Facility Analysis Report with regard to the accuracy of solutions proposed and the associated costs of the alternatives presented.  

(2).  "The City Manager of the City of University City will cooperate in selecting the consultant by preparing a request for qualifications with the input of Councilmembers, and advertising of the said RFQ."  

Councilmember Carr’s unanswered questions were:

· Is the City doing the right thing by following the recommendations contained in the Chiodini Report?

· Is it really necessary to remove the bricks and put them back up again?  
· If a new police facility is warranted, should the Municipal Courts be incorporated in the design?
Councilmember Carr stated that her real desire is to get the answers to these questions within the next thirty-one days and be able to work towards the passage of a bond issue.  

Councilmember Glickert stated that he had discussed this resolution with Councilmember Carr and they had reached a consensus that the word "cooperate" would be amended to "assist"; that Whereas 4 through 6 would be removed, and that funds for the consultant should come from the general reserve.  Where they disagreed in part was on the specific definition of this independent consultant.   He stated that this is a situation where he believes there is a need to find a consultant who specializes in the design of police stations.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that he does not believe Council can get a consultant to render a report of this nature within forty-five days.  He also does not believe Council will be able to find a consultant with the right qualifications to address these specific areas.  Based on those beliefs, he wanted to remind everyone about the consequences associated with non-compliance of Senate Bill No. 5.  Councilmember Jennings stated that Council should be talking about how to fast-track the construction of a new building for these employees rather than trying to retread an old pair of shoes for them, which he found offensive.  

Councilmember Crow stated that he was not sure how under-the-gun the City was, since it only took fifteen months from signing the contracts to occupancy to complete the Clayton Police Station.  It is good for Council to step outside of the politics of the situation and ask questions of those who may know more about a specific topic than they do.  He learned that Council needed to find an architect that specialized in historic reconstruction/renovation, has public safety experience and to team up with a cost estimator.  Based on that information his belief is that the issue is not necessarily what the cost estimator did, it's with the numbers that Chiodini provided to the cost estimator.  

     Councilmember Crow said that when he talked to companies which participated in the first RFQ process and had not been selected, what he heard was that staff had basically informed them that they were more interested in firms with experience in building new police stations than they were with firms who had experience in the renovation of old buildings.  So he would agree with Councilmembers Carr and Glickert that this resolution needed to move forward, because before Council asks this public for $15 million dollars they need to make sure that they have received an apples-to-apples comparison.   

Citizen Comments
Patricia McQueen, 1132 George Street, University City, MO  
Ms. McQueen provided several suggestions for finding a consultant:  firms located outside of the state, the list of architectural and engineering firms who participated in the RFQ, the architects who came forward at the March 2016 Council meeting and residents with similar professional backgrounds.  Ms. McQueen acknowledged that the clock was ticking, but she saw no need to use Senate Bill 5 as a scare tactic because concessions can always be made when a City with this size and magnitude demonstrates that they are making progress in the right direction.  

Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Adams expressed concern that Resolution 13 does not include the language that any independent consultant hired must be both bonded and insured.  Further, that any contract between the City and said consultant must include an accountability section that provides for damages against the consulting firm if it underestimates, to an unreasonable degree, the cost of a new or renovated police facility.  She stated that she simply wants any firm hired by the City to ensure their work product with sufficient bonding and insurance to reimburse the City if their estimate is not within a reasonable range and the City suffers damages as a result thereof relying.  (Ms. Adams requested that her statement be added to the minutes)
Council Comments

Councilmember Carr thanked Ms. Adams for her excellent suggestion.  She stated that since her preference is to get this on the November ballot, her hope is that Council will work to complete the Scope of Work portion of the resolution tonight.  Councilmember Carr recommended that the consultant be an architect who specialized in historic renovation and police facilities.   
Councilmember Glickert's Proposal:
"The City will provide funding, up to $40,000, out of the general reserve fund, to hire a consultant to review the March 14th Chiodini Architect's Facility Analysis Report with regard to the costs of the alternatives presented."  

Councilmember Carr concurred with Councilmember Crow's conclusions regarding the quality of the cost estimator and the issues associated with identifying the exact numbers.  

Councilmember Jennings asked Councilmember Carr if she was amendable to adding the language suggested by Ms. Adams.  Councilmember Carr stated that she absolutely had no problems with the language, but believes her suggestion to include it in the RFQ was an excellent idea.  

Councilmember Glickert voiced a concern about the exclusion of some type of cost estimate.  

Mayor Welsch stated that perhaps, she could support the term "independent consultant/s," but could not support the specificity of "an architectural and/or design-build firm".  She stated that as Councilmember Crow alluded to, respondents to the RFQ will put their own team together to perform the work.   An architectural firm without expertise in law enforcement or historic renovation would not be good.  She stated that what had also been made clear during several of the Study Sessions is that there are not a lot of architects around the country renovating historic police stations because of the Essential Services requirement.   There is also a question in her mind as to whether Council will be able to find a consultant to look at every scope of this project within thirty days, when it took Chiodini fourteen months to complete it.
Councilmember Crow stated that based on his understanding, Councilmember Carr's Seconded Amended Proposal answered all of the Mayor's questions and concerns.  

Mayor Welsch stated that the point she was trying to make is that there may be individuals outside of an architectural firm who might be qualified to respond by virtue of their experience or expertise.   

Councilmember Crow asked the Mayor if she was suggesting that someone other than an architectural firm work on the cost estimates.  Mayor Welsch stated that she was referring to the proposed options because there are numerous consultants around the country who have expertise in this field who might not be associated with an architectural firm but act as consultants on the design of these facilities.  

Councilmember Glickert stated that he is willing to agree to the Second Amended Proposal if some type of verbiage was added to deal with the estimated costs, because Council has a responsibility to explicitly state their expectations.  

Final Amended Proposal:
"The City will provide funding up to $40,000, out of the General Reserve Fund to hire an architectural and/or design-build firm to serve as an independent consultant with a specialty in police stations and historic renovation to review the March 14, 2016, Chiodini Architect's Report with regard to Chiodini's recommendations on the scope of the work, and required methods proposed and the costs of the alternatives presented."  

Councilmember Glickert seconded Councilmember Carr's motion to adopt the Third Amended Proposal relating to the scope of work, and requested that Paragraphs 4 through 6 be removed from the resolution.    

Councilmember Carr stated that she had no objection to Councilmember Glickert's requested, and asked that Council also review the last paragraph to change “cooperate” to “assist”; "The City Manager of the City of University City will assist in selecting the consultant by preparing a request for qualifications with the input of Councilmembers, and advertising of the said RFQ."  
Councilmember Glickert stated that he was in agreement with the language as proposed.
Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to adopt the Third Amended Proposal to the Resolution carried by a majority, with a nay vote from Mayor Welsch

Voice vote on the Amended Resolution 2016-13 carried by a majority, with a nay vote from Mayor Welsch.
BILLS

N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Niecy Davis, 7010 Corbett, University City, MO

Ms. Davis stated that Create Space and its partners, have afforded her the opportunity to start and grow a small business, and it would create a hardship for this community, as well as other creators such as herself, if they were to lose their funding.  
Mary Bogaski, 800 Olive Street, University City, MO

Ms. Bogaski stated that she is a business owner, entrepreneur, friend and colleague of Julia Li, who knows that Ms. Li truly, truly believes in University City.  Create Space is a viable investment opportunity that will allow U City to become a pioneer and gateway to St. Louis.  
Akosua Yeboah, 525 Claire, St. Louis, MO

Ms. Yeboah stated the value of Create Space is more along the lines of access and inclusion.  Many of the people who are served by this entity are immigrants, minorities, women and individuals who come from low-income neighborhoods that are often shut-out of business opportunities.  Ms. Yeboah stated that Create Space aims to increase this City's tax base and fill some of their abandoned buildings.  She stated these individuals also represent your voting base.

Mayor Welsch noted that several individuals were no longer present but had signed up to speak on Create Space, Make Space and Kitchen Space.  

Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth Blvd., University City, MO

Mr. Jennings expressed his thoughts about Resolution 2016-13 and the need for Council to get this project completed in a reasonable and efficient manner. 

Carol Wofsey, 7171 Kingsbury, University City, MO

Ms. Wofsey stated that she was here tonight in reference to an exhibit that had been attached to the June 27th Council minutes wherein Suzanne Greenwald states she was privy to conversations where Ms. Wofsey accused Councilmember Carr of Tea Party affiliation.  Ms. Wofsey stated that she is not sure what Tea Party affiliation is, because it is not the type of language she would use.  She did wish to clarify, on the record, that she has no recollection of this conversation ever taking place. 
Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Adams stated that this was an unusual time with respect to deadlines and the need to be flexible, so she would remind Council that since they created Rule 24, they could also change it, suspend it or create an exception, as long as there is a six member panel.   
     Ms. Adams stated that she was surprised to hear Councilmembers directing very harsh language to City employees at the June 27th meeting.  City employees are not elected officials; therefore Council cannot legally subject employees to the same political tactics of slinging lies and baseless accusations as they would be allowed to do with other elected officials.  She informed Council that employees are granted legal protection from being used as pawns in political battles, and have legal remedies to redress their injustice, which could cost taxpayers a great deal of money.  So when City employees are required to attend Council meetings and then are publicly defamed, it does constitute a hostile work environment.  Only the members of Council who engaged in this defamatory conduct can mitigate the City's damages.  Ms. Adams stated that for the sake of the entire City she would call upon members of this Council to publicly retract their claims against these employees.  (Ms. Adams requested that her written comments be attached to the minutes.)

Jeff Hales, 7471 Kingsbury, University City, MO

Mr. Hales stated that what everyone witnessed tonight in the discussions for the first time, in a very long time, Council was engaging one another, working to build consensus,  compromising, but most importantly, listening.  It is one of the moments he has been waiting to see, and believes that it was a great example of good governance.  Mr. Hales thanked Council and encouraged them to maintain this type of behavior going forward.  
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS

Councilmember Glickert stated that two Saturdays ago, he and Councilmember Jennings had participated in a beautification event sponsored by Lions Against Litter, and it was very heartwarming to see thirty participants.  He stated that another event has been planned for August 6th at Majerus Park and he would encourage anyone interested in beautifying this community to attend.

Councilmember Jennings added that not only did this group make an impact with respect to the removal of litter in the Third Ward; it attracted participants from the First and Second Wards, and provided elected officials with an opportunity to talk with residents and invite them to join Council at their Monday meetings.  So he would really like to see other members of Council come out and, perhaps, be an inspiration to neighborhood kids by letting them see everyone work and in fellowship together.   Councilmember Jennings acknowledged all the vendors whose donations helped to make this event a success.  The upcoming schedule for Lions Against Litter is posted on the City's website
Mayor Welsch stated that it would be greatly appreciated if anyone in the audience who had applied for the vacancy on the City Council would come up and let Ms. Pumm know about their availability to take part in an interview on July 14th.  

Q. ROLL CALL VOTE TO GO INTO A CLOSED SESSION authorized by Section 610.021 (1) Legal and (3) Personnel.

Councilmember Carr moved to go into closed session and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.  
Councilmember Carr stated that prior to casting her vote she would like to say that in these chambers an accusation was leveled by the City Manager that Councilmember Crow was creating a hostile environment, and when an employee speaks about that, it must be addressed.  So if Council did not discuss these matters in a closed session she will be forced, as will others, to discuss them in public.  She noted that she is not at all intimidated by a citizen coming up here and telling her that she is putting the City at-risk, because she does not believe that the previous speaker’s comments were accurate.  Councilmember Carr stated that this is the same citizen who accused her of something that was a legal decision. 
Roll Call Vote:
AYES:  Councilmembers Smotherson, Carr and Crow
NAYS:  Councilmembers Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch

R. ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 8:51  p.m.
Respectfully submitted, 
Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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